#### California State University, San Bernardino

### **CSUSB ScholarWorks**

Friday Bulletin

Arthur E. Nelson University Archives

11-21-1986

### November 21 1986

Friday Bulletin

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.lib.csusb.edu/fridaybulletin

#### **Recommended Citation**

Friday Bulletin, "November 21 1986" (1986). *Friday Bulletin*. 834. https://scholarworks.lib.csusb.edu/fridaybulletin/834

This Article is brought to you for free and open access by the Arthur E. Nelson University Archives at CSUSB ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Friday Bulletin by an authorized administrator of CSUSB ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact scholarworks@csusb.edu.

# THEBULLETIN

California State University, San Bernardino

Nonther 12 198686

LIBRARY

Everyone's Help Needed To Conserve Energy

Spiraling energy costs, combined with a short budget and the onset of winter temperatures, are making energy conservation necessary for the campus, announced David DeMauro (Plant Operations) and William Shum (Facilities Planning), in asking

the support of faculty and staff in monitoring the use of electricity.

Although the Central Plant maintains a computerized energy management system, everyone's help is needed in turning off lights, closing doors, leaving thermostats alone and eliminating electric heaters and hot plates, they explained.

"For example, if you leave the room for more than eight minutes, it's more efficient to turn off the lights," according to DeMauro, who suggested faculty catch the light switch in their classrooms and individuals turn off the lights in their offices. As one of its energy conservation projects, the university has installed light control switches (photoelectric cells) in 11 classrooms in the Biological and Physical Sciences Buildings. If there is no movement in the rooms for five minutes, the lights are automatically turned off. This program, which was funded by the Chancellor's Office, will be expanded to additional classrooms as money becomes available.

The computerized energy management system located in the Heating and Airconditioning Plant allows the engineers to turn off heating or airconditioning equipment throughout the campus with their zone controls. "It is important that our HAC engineers know when events and programs are scheduled to begin and end, so they can adjust the temperature," DeMauro said.

DeMauro also asks that individuals not tamper with thermostats. "If the temperatures are uncomfortable, please call Heating and Airconditioning instead. We will service the thermostat and will place a temporary recorder in the classroom or office for seven days to monitor the temperature." State and federal standards limit the university to heating to 68 degrees and cooling to 78 degrees.

Electric heaters and hot plates, which the fire marshal ordered removed, may overload circuits and are the biggest consumers of electricity. With the arrival of colder weather, DeMauro requests extra care in closing outside doors, as open doors defeat the efficiency of the heating units. "We do have fresh air coming into the buildings, controlled by the plant," he added. Because the university estimates it will be \$40,000 short in its energy budget, the conservation measures are important, explained DeMauro and Shum.

Rep. Jerry Lewis To Visit Nov. 24

Congressman Jerry Lewis (R-35th District) will visit campus Monday morning, Nov. 24. After meeting with the Administrative Council at 10 a.m., he will be available in an open forum from 11 to 11:45 a.m. in the Panorama Room of the Lower Commons. Faculty and

students are encouraged to take advantage of this opportunity to meet with Congressman Lewis, said Executive Dean Judith M. Rymer, who is coordinating the visit.

Holiday Observed

The campus will observe the Thanksgiving holiday by closing Thursday and Friday, Nov. 27-28. However, students may secure access to three computer labs (PL 17, 42 and 52) by making arrangements with campus police. The Computer Center and the Library will observe regular weekend hours

(Saturday 9 a.m.-5 p.m., Sunday noon-8 p.m.) Nov. 29-30. Saturday classes will not meet Nov. 29. Pay day will be Tuesday, Dec. 2.

### Holiday Scholarship Fund Sends Seasons Greetings

Through the Cal State Associates' Holiday Greeting Card, faculty and staff may exchange season's greetings plus give scholarship support to deserving Cal State students.

"Through one tax-deductible contribution to the Associates' scholarship fund, you extend your best wishes of the season to colleagues and friends, because a greeting card bearing your name and the names of all contributors is sent to all employees," explained Edna Steinman, project chairman. This long-standing campus tradition has resulted in scholarship support for dozens of our students, she said.

Because the greeting card, designed by senior art student Mary Chislock-Bethke, will be distributed before the end of the quarter, contributions must be received by Dec. 4 for the names to be listed. Checks, made payable to the Cal State Associates Scholarship fund, should be sent to Beverly Dyer, Associates treasurer, at the Foundation Office, AD 108.

### Library Book Sale Set for Dec. 3

Hundreds of new and used books on all topics will be available at "bargain basement" prices at the Library book sale Wednesday, Dec. 3. The sale will be from 9 a.m. to 5 p.m. in the north end of the Pfau Library basement (near Audio-Visual and the eleva-

tors). Access is by the stairs to the basement, not the elevator.

Although a few "treasures" will be specially priced, most books will be sold for 50 cents for hardcover, 30 cents for large paperbacks and 20 cents for small paperbacks. Loose magazines and pamphlets will be sold for a nickle each.

During the closing hour "clearance sale" (4-5 p.m.), remaining materials will be sold for \$2 per bag, explained John Tibbals, head of Library patron services. All proceeds from the sale will be used to purchase new books for the Library.

## Fee Waiver Program Reduces Class Costs

Staff employees interested in taking winter quarter classes under the fee waiver program should submit their applications to the Personnel Office as soon as possible in order to ensure enrollment in the desired courses, said Carlos Marquez (Personnel).

Two options are available under the fee waiver program: (1) career development, for individuals pursuing a specific degree objective (undergraduate and graduate), and (2) job related, for individuals wishing to take one or two classes but not pursuing a degree. The costs for participants can range from \$3 for one or two classes to \$83 for three classes, depending upon the employee's bargaining unit. Without the waiver, fees would range from \$153 for up to six units and \$233 for six or more units of credit.

To be eligible, staff must be full-time or permanent part-time employees. Any one enrolled in classes during the fall quarter automatically received the computer-assisted registration (CAR) materials. However, they must secure their fee waiver request forms from the Personnel Office. The deadline for second group priority for winter quarter is Dec. 3.

The California State University, San Bernardino BULLETIN is published by the Publications Office on alternate Fridays. The last issue for this quarter will be Friday, Dec. 5. Items for publication should be submitted in writing to AD 117 by Tuesday, Dec. 2. Edna Steinman, Editor (Ext. 7814)

Vol. 21 No. 42

## Contemporary Poet To Read Here Dec. 2

Robert Pinsky, a distinguished contemporary American poet, will read his poems at 4 p.m., Tuesday, Dec. 2 in the Panorama Room of the Commons, announced Larry Kramer (English), in extending an open invitation to the entire campus community.

Pinsky has published poetry in the most notable journals, including Antaeus and The New Yorker, said Kramer. He also has three books, Sadness and Happiness and An Explanation of America, both published by the University of Princeton Press, and his most recent, History of My Heart, issued by Echo Press in 1985. The newest book won the William Carlos Williams Prize, one of the most prestigious poetry awards, said Kramer.

He is professor of English at UC Berkeley, where he teaches creative writing. Until recently, he was poetry editor for The New Republic.

## Musical Variety Featured In End-of-Quarter Concerts

Four groups from the Department of Music will close out the fall quarter with their formal concerts, which are open to the campus community and the public.

In its Sunday, Nov. 23 concert, the University-Community Chamber Orchestra, under the direction of Dr. Richard Saylor, will give the spotlight to two students. Walter Jones, cellist and senior music major, will conduct Georg Philipp's Don Quixote Suite. The seven short movements of this baroque work suggest episodes in Cervantes' story, with the most vivid being the movement depicting the attack on the windmills. Sara Andon, senior music major and recent winner of the San Bernardino Music Teachers Association prize, will be the featured soloist in Charles T. Griffes' Poem for Flute and Orchestra. Completing the program will be Handel's Concerto Gross No. 1 in G Major and Schubert's Symphony No. 2 in B flat.

The newest member of the music faculty, Dr. Raymond Torres-Santos, will direct the Jazz Ensemble in its first concert Tuesday, Nov. 25. The Wind Ensemble, directed by Dr. Carolyn Neff, will appear in concert Wednesday, Dec. 3.

The Concert Choir from Cajon High School will be the guest ensemble with the university's Concert Choir in its program Sunday, Dec. 7. Seasonal choral works will be presented by the two groups individually in the first half of the program. After intermission, they will combine for a performance of Vivaldi's Gloria. Dr. Loren Filbeck will direct both the choir and a chamber ensemble which will accompany the Gloria. Student soloists for the major work will be Beth Van Gelder and Tammy Swanson, sopranos, and Jody Julian, contralto.

All programs will be in the Recital Hall. The Chamber Orchestra will give a matinee concert at 3 p.m. The Jazz and Wind Ensemble programs will begin at 8:15 p.m. The program by the choirs will begin at 7:30 p.m. Admission for each is \$3 general and \$1.50 for students and senior citizens.

## 'Tis the Season to Give -- Make It a 'Lifesayer'

With the holidays just around the corner, the Health Center urges the campus community to give "the gift of life," a blood donation, Wednesday, Nov. 26 when the Blood Bank visits campus.

Individuals who donate to the campus Blood Reserve Fund will be helping others and will also be building a credit which they can use in time of need, explained the Health Center. Sign-up sheets to participate are located in every building on campus. Appointments also may be made by calling the Health Center at Ext. 7641.

The Student Health Advisory Council and the R.N. Association are sponsoring the blood drive. The Blood Bank also will be giving—a free tee shirt to every donor.

## Telephone Directory Changes, Corrections

Telephone directories, like college catalogs, can be outdated before they are printed. The following changes to the new directory represent corrections in errors and moves occurring after information was entered into the computer.

BULGARELLA, Dr. Dominic	(Sociology)	Ext. 7244	BI 27
BRUINS, Dr. Derk	(Pol Sci)	Ext. 7633	BI 29C
DECKER, Dr. David	(Sociology)	Ext. 7288	AD 171
FINANCIAL AID ACCOUNTING		Ext. 7616	AD 152
HEEREN, Dr. John	(Sociology)	Ext. 7224	AD 185
HELD, Laura	(Phys.Educ.)	Ext. 7566	PE 111
HERBARIUM	(Biology)	Ext. 7385	BI 227
KAPLAN, Dr. Julius	(Grad.Studies)	Ext. 7755	AD 182
PETRUCCI, Dr. Ralph	(Chemistry)	Ext. 7866	Tr 12A
RIEFER, Dr. David	(Psychology)	Ext. 7626	PS 19B
SANDHU, Dr. Nindy	(Economics)	Ext. 7277	SS 133
SMITH, Dr. Robert	(History)	Ext. 7634	BI 26C
SPONSORED PROGRAMS		Ext. 7216	Tr 10A,B,C
TORNER, Dr. Javier	(Physics)	Ext. 7340	PS 23
VANCE, Linda	(Philosophy)	Ext. 7469	PL 236B
16 01	(Foreign Lang.)	Ext. 7445	PL 236B
VILLAMARIN, Eugenia E.	(Acad. Prog.)	Ext. 7203	AD 192 (husband: David Haven)

### Fulbright Scholar To Speak on Jamaica

A Fulbright scholar from Jamaica, who is now visiting at UCLA, will speak here Monday evening, Dec. 1 in the first of the new Fulbright Scholar Lecture Series. Mrs. Velma Pollard will speak on "Language and Identity: The Case of the Rastafarians of

Jamaica" at 7:30 p.m. in the Sycamore Room of the lower Commons. The Rastafarians are a group of people in Jamaica.

Mrs. Pollard's areas of expertise include language of the Jamaican people, teaching of English and "Dread Talk," speech of the Rastafarians. The visiting Fulbright scholar earned her B.A. degree from University College of the West Indies, where she now teaches and holds M.A.s from McGill University and Columbia Teachers College. She has taught since 1959 and also is the author of numerous journal articles as well as short stories and poems.

The new series is sponsored by the Intellectual Life Committee. The lectures are free.

### Students to Sell Art

Students in the art department will sell their crafts in their annual pre-Christmas art sale Dec. 1-5 in front of the Creative Arts Building. A variety of student work will be avail-

able. Sale hours are expected to be later morning through the late afternoon.

### School of Education Opens Advising Center

The School of Education has instituted an advising center, which is available on a walk-in basis, for students with questions about the M.A. in education or the various credential and certificate programs offered through the school. The

center, located on the fifth floor of Pfau Library opposite the elevator, is open from 1-6 p.m., Monday through Thursday, said Dr. Irvin Howard, coordinator of M.A. programs in the School of Education. The phone number there is Ext. 7571, extension 15.

Professional Activities

Dr. Frank Benson (Accounting and Finance) presented a paper which he coauthored with Dr. Rauf A. Khan (Accounting and Finance), "The Role of Financial Planning in Accounting and Finance Curriculum," at the 22nd International Atlantic Economic Conference Aug. 28-31 in Boston.

Dr. Frances Berdan (Anthropology) has a review article, "Understanding Human Sacrifice in Mesoamerica," published in Reviews in Anthropology, Vol. 13, No. 1.

Dr. Andy Bhatia (Marketing, Management Science and Information Management) has a paper, "Motivating the Unskilled Employee: A Comparison of Methods Used in the United States and Developing Middle Eastern Countries," accepted for presentation at the 14th International Marketing Congress to be held in New Delhi, India, in January.

Dr. Louise Burton (Education) directed a workshop on "Instructional Realities of Community-Based Vocational Training" at the international conference of the Association for Persons with Severe Handicaps Nov. 8 in San Francisco. Assisting were Connie Holcomb and Rebecca Tanner (graduate students in education) and Tom Wojciehowski (part-time instructor in education). Dr. Burton also presented research findings on "Parent Involvement in Transition Training" at the same conference.

Dr. Michael Clarke (Public Administration) has an article, "Environmental Policy and Aspects of Intergovernmental Relations," published in Intergovernmental Relations and Public Policy. Co-authors were Dr. Sheldon Kamieniecki and Dr. Bob O'Brien, former faculty here.

Dr. Michael Grant (Education) presented a paper, "What Every Educator Should Know about Bilingual Education," at the 65th annual conference of the California Educational Research Association Nov. 13-14 in Marina del Rey.

John Nava (Art) lectured and presented workshops at the Cornish Institute School of Fine and Performing Arts in Seattle Nov. 17-21.

Dr. Kathy O'Brien (Education) was elected treasurer of the California Association of Teacher Educators at the fall conference in San Diego.

Dr. Kathy O'Brien (Education) and Dr. Katharine Busch (Education) presented a half-day workshop on the integration of reading and writing at the California Reading Association conference Nov. 6 in Fresno.

Dr. David Shichor (Criminal Justice) chaired a panel session on "Comparative Criminal Justice Systems and Procedures" at the annual meeting of the American Society of Criminology Oct. 29-Nov. 1 in Atlanta. He also was a discussant on a panel on "Elderly Offenders" at the same conference. He and Dr. Carl Wagoner (Criminal Justice) presented a paper, "Seriousness of Crimes: An Exploratory Study of Perceptions of Students in Different Disciplines" at the Atlanta conference.

Dr. Alexander Sokoloff (Biology) edited the Tribolium Information Bulletin, volume 26 of a yearly publication, which is now ready for distribution.

Congratulations

to Dr. Katharine Busch (Education) upon the completion of her Ed.D. at Indiana University in September. Her dissertation was titled "The Transmediation of Communication Systems: Children's Use of Pictures

as Signs to Generate Written Texts."

Community Service

Dr. Louise Burton (Education), assisted by Connie Holcomb (graduate student), coordinated disability awareness activities at Monterey School. She and California Executive Board members of the Association for Persons with Severe Handicaps met with Sen. Milton Sparks Nov. 7 in San Francisco to advocate pertinent legislation.

Dr. Ernest F. Garcia (Education) spoke to students at Fontana High School Nov. 11 on "Teaching as a Career."

Dr. Fred Jandt (Communication) spoke on "Conflict Management/Negotiation" at a luncheon meeting of the Riverside County Sub-Section of the California Association of School Business Officials Nov. 12 in Homeland.

Dr. Julius Kaplan (Art) presented two lectures to docents of the Los Angeles County Museum of Art this month. He discussed "The Spiritual in Art--Symbolism to World War I" in the advanced training series Nov. 3 and "Mannerisms and the Renaissance in Venice and the North" to the provisional docents Nov. 17. He also lectured in the Docents' Public Lecture Series at the San Diego Museum of Art Oct. 31. His topic was "Art Nouveau-Prelude to Modern Design."

Dr. Janice Loutzenhiser (Management) discussed wills and estate planning for a women's group at the Church of Jesus Christ of the Latter Day Saints Nov. 13 in Fontana.

Dr. Phyllis Maxey (Education) spoke at a teacher inservice for elementary districts in Glen Ellyn, III., Oct. 20. Focus of the training was critical thinking and the case study method of teaching.

Dr. Jerrold Pritchard (Music, Academic Programs) and Tony Lupica (Music) presented a concert of flute and guitar music Nov. 15 on the Mt. St. Mary's College recital series.

Dr. Jerrold Pritchard (Music, Academic Programs), Dr. Larry McFatter (Music) and Dr. Mireille Rydell (French) presented a performance on French impressionist music and poetry Nov. 18 in Beverly Hills for the Salon Français d'Los Angeles.

Dr. Benzakein On Test Development Committee

Dr. Jacques Benzakein (Foreign Languages) is serving on the Test Development Committee of the California Foreign Language Competency Project, a joint effort of the CSU and the University of California which is sponsored by the California

Round Table for Educational Opportunity. The task of the committee, which meets monthly, is to develop competency tests in conjunction with the Educational Testing Service. These tests for reading, listening comprehension and writing are to complement the oral proficiency interview developed within the U.S. government and the American Council on the Teaching of Foreign Languages. Preliminary forms of the test are to be field-tested shortly and Cal State will be a field test site.

Faculty May Apply For IP Directorships Applications are being accepted by the CSU International Programs from faculty seeking to serve as resident directors overseas during 1988-89, announced Dr. Mireille Rydell (Foreign Languages). The positions, which range from one-fifth time to 12 months,

are available in England, Japan, Germany, France, Italy, Taiwan, Sweden and Denmark, Deadline for applications is Dec. 15. Details on applying are in the Resident Directors' Handbook, which is available at the reference desk in the Library. Application forms are available outside Dr. Rydell's office, PL 201.

Congratulations

The university community extends congratulations to Cathy
Bates (Accounting Office) and her husband Greg on the birth
of their first child, a son Chase, on November 10. The baby weighed 9 pounds, 9 ounces
and was 21 inches long.

#### Personnel

#### NEW TO THE UNIVERSITY

Part-time, temporary to June 30, 1987

Judith Daviau Animal Health Technician School of Natural Science Ext. 7371, AH 13

George Gibbs Student Services Professional IB Educational Support Services Ext. 7673, Tr 1-B Part-time, temporary to March 31, 1987

Casandra Von Esch Data Entry Operator Financial Aid Ext. 7741, SS 143

Ronald Von Esch Data Entry Operator Financial Aid Ext. 7741, SS 143

ODE Sponsors Economics Lecture

Omicron Delta Epsilon, honor society in economics, will sponsor a lecture on "Understanding Capitalism" from 1:30 to 3 p.m., Wednesday, Nov. 26 in Pl 214. The campus community is invited to hear the presentation by members of the economics faculty.

Trustees Revise Campus Master Plan

At the Nov. 11 meeting devoted primarily to budgetary and capital construction concerns, the CSU Board of Trustees revised the master plan for the San Bernardino campus to change the designations for two buildings. The major new facility, projected for

1990, was officially designated as a classroom/student services/faculty offices building, instead of an administration building. The present Student Services Building was then redesignated to administration.

The trustees amended the requested capital outlay budget for 1987-88 to \$140.4 million, an increase of more than \$1.1 million for 64 state projects. The budget also will include another \$13 million for non-state projects. The request for next year represents 12 percent increase over the current capital budget.

Chancellor W. Ann Reynolds reported the CSU set an all-time record, with a fall quarter enrollment of 333,613 students. This represents a 2.8 percent increase in headcount and a 2 percent increase in FTE over a year ago.

"We are evaluating the extent to which the fall's increase is due to higher continuation rates as well as an increase in new students," she said. "Doubtless, there are many reasons why more students are enrolling, and we hope we can get a clearer picture behind this growth. Most of the reasons, however, I believe will reflect in some way the increasing premium that society now places on a university-educated population."

## Women's Basketball Opens at Redlands

The women's basketball team, the Lady Coyotes, will open the season as defending champions in the University of Redlands 5th annual tournament this weekend. Cal State's first game is at 6 p.m. today (Nov. 21) against UC San Diego, an arch rival.

The next rounds will be at 4 p.m., Saturday for the losers and 8 p.m., Saturday for the winners of the first rounds in which the Coyotes participate. Consolation finals will be at 4 p.m., Sunday, Nov. 23 and the championship game will be played at 8 p.m., that day. All games are in the University of Redlands gym.

### Dual Notices Are Needed for Publicity

Campus employees are reminded that information for the faculty and staff Bulletin should be sent to Edna Steinman in the Publications Office, AD 117, and items to be considered for release to the news media should be sent to Cynthia Pringle in the

Media Relations Office, AD 104.

### **Employment Opportunities**

Applications will be accepted from 2 p.m., today for new positions until 2 p.m. on the dates listed. Current information on employment opportunities is available through a 24-hour hotline at Ext. 7762, which is updated at 2 p.m., Friday.

ADMISSIONS: Clerical Assistant IIA--\$1332-\$1571/mo.; full-time, permanent. Closes Dec. 2.

COMPUTER CENTER: Computer Operator--\$1591-\$1884/mo.; full-time permanent. Closes Dec. 2.

INTERCOLLEGIATE ATHLETICS: Clerical Assistant IIIA--\$\$8.91-\$10.55/h:; part-time temporary to November 30, 1987. Closes Dec. 9.

PLANT OPERATIONS: Building Services Engineer--\$2086-\$2396/mo.; full-time, permanent. Closes Dec. 9.

PLANT OPERATIONS: Custodian--\$1349-\$1591/mo.; full-time permanent. Closes Dec. 9.

PSYCHOLOGY: Clerical Assistant IIB--\$1405-\$1658/mo.; full-time, permanent. Closes Dec. 9.

PURCHASING: Purchasing Agent--\$869-\$1035.50/mo.; part-time temporary to June 30, 1987. Closes Dec. 9.

RECORDS: Clerical Assistant IIA--\$7.68-\$9.06/hr.; temporary on-call to June 30, 1987. Closes. Dec. 2.

STUDENT AFFIRMATIVE ACTION: Clerical Assistant IIIA--\$1545-\$1829/mo.; full-time, permanent. Closes Dec. 2.

UPWARD BOUND: Counselor/Advisor--\$1615-\$1770/mo.; full-time temporary to May 31, 1987. Open until filled. (not a state position)